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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – Springer Building
Date: March 21, 2013
Members Present: James Lafferty, Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Maj. John Evans, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Susan Phillips, Dennis Rozumalski, George Meldrum, Thomas Hall
Members Excused: 
Associate Members Present: James Harrison, Sarah Fishman, Bruce Lorenz, Dan Hoeftman

Associate Members Excused: 
Associate Members Absent: Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Lynn Fahey, Connie Hughes, James Larks, Edie McCole
Interested Parties Present:  Kevin Huckshorn, Melissa Smith, Steven Dettwyler, Dara Schumaier, John McKenna, Pamela Foster, Carlyle Hooff, Joanna Rieger,  Nana Odoi,  Amy Kevis, Julie French, James Harrison 
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty gave directions to DPH Edge Hill Training Center in Dover for April’s meeting.
	     

	Review and Approval of Minutes 
	
	February minutes were approved

	Chairman’s Report


	The Chairman reported that the House Joint Resolution 17 Study Group continues their work.  One bill that revises the immunity provisions for emergency rooms and for hospitals who are admitting people has already passed the House 2-3 weeks ago and Senate yesterday.
Credentialing training starts on May1, 2013.  It will be handled by Del Tech.  There will be training upstate and downstate.
 
	

	Director’s Report
	Kevin A. Huckshorn said the USDOJ mid-term 2nd year report shows that Delaware is in substantial compliance with nearly all targets. The Division is still working on identifying the target population, a challenge that stems from the weak data system and difficulties determining Correction and homeless populations.  The Monitor once again made the point that the Division’s antiquated data system really needs to be addressed as it stands in the way of progress.
Mobile Crisis was highlighted for the progress made. The Division has difficulty filling these positions because a person needs years of experience, the pay is low, and it is shift work without shift pay differential.  Downstate Crisis is now operational 24/7 with a 95% timely response rate.

Comments and discussion of the hiring issue and the problem with the PSWIII pay rate followed.  George Meldrum moved sending a letter to the Governor’s Office expressing concern and requesting that another state job category be found that would allow the Crisis PSWIII position to be paid commensurate with the work responsibility. Anne Deming seconded.  
The Division is continuing to evaluate the substance abuse system of care. Peter Rockholtz, a consultant from Connecticut, will evaluate Delaware’s system after meeting with stakeholders, DSAMH leaders, and providers. With health care reform coming, the Division will need to be able to serve more people. An overview of his recommendations will be forthcoming.
There are new RFPs out for supportive housing and for PATH; the Division must release new RFPs at minimum every five years.  PATH program is a HUD funded program that provides outreach to people who are homeless. It is federal money for outreach and engagement, to get people into housing and care/treatment services. Staff also revised the standards for ACT/ICM teams. There are changes in the way supported housing will be handled.  

	Approved (unanimous): send Governor Markell a letter to requesting authorization to reclassify the Crisis PSWIII position to make the wages more competitive and reflective of the work responsibility.   

	
	Carlyle Hooff reported on developments in supported housing. The Division is unbundling the services: property management and supportive services will be separate and neither will be under the control of the clients’ treatment providers.  It gives the client more choices for treatment and for where they live because the two will not be linked. Providers are aware of the changes. Division Housing staff are working with PSI, FHR, HH, and Connections to have a smooth transition of the master leases; clients will not have to move.  The Division believes this will provide more permanent housing. Delaware subscribes to the Housing First model which is getting people off the streets and into housing even if they are actively using drugs or drinking. It is a successful method for getting them needed services.  

A new client issue resolution process with an 800 number and will be available 24/7. It will be for anybody in the whole state who has a concern or complaint. A person will answer Monday – Friday, 8 a.m.- 4:30 p.m. At other times calls will be handled by an answering machine that will be checked regularly.  The Division will have a database to better track contacts and resolutions. The grievance poster posted by all providers will advertise the new service.

Comments and discussion followed.

Dr. Huckshorn asked Steve Dettwyler to share information about Medicaid 1915i project. Steve said that when services are eligible to be billed to Medicaid, the federal government pays half the cost through the Medicaid program. DSAMH is working with a national consulting firm called Mercer to produce a 1915i waiver program.  1915i is a funding methodology which will allow the Division to increase the amount of federal funding coming in to these programs. People referred to a program are required to undergo an independent needs assessment to meet program requirements through EEU—sort of an independent advocate for clients. 1915i will only pay for ACT, ICM, and Group homes. The Division thinks the plan will be finished in about 2 months and then it has to get state and federal approval. It expands the amount of money available for treatment.
Dr. Huckshorn asked Anthony Brazen to give an update on Suboxone. He stated that for a number of years the use of Suboxone outpatient treatment for opioid addiction has skyrocketed. There are concerns about diversion and providers’ handling of it. There has been an effort to get outpatient Suboxone providers to require outpatient psychiatric treatment and/or 12-Step program support. There has been pushback from providers on the requirement for supportive therapy. Urine screen failures, pressure to follow protocols to be in treatment, increased intensive prescription monitoring in Delaware, have increased.  Providers need to have better medical management but are not using the monitoring system. Delaware wants better med management and universal prior authorization, along with consistency in treatment program requirements.  Suboxone has a higher success rate than Methadone for recovery but should be done along with counseling.

Comments and discussion followed.  

There was agreement that there need to be better education efforts around Medication Assisted Treatment.

Dr. Huckshorn updated the GAC on changes in the commitment process as a result of HB311 and HJR 17. There is a study group with five subcommittees looking at Chapters 50 and 52. Forms for involuntary commitment are being revised and training of Mental Health Screeners is coming. The study group is also looking at “Treatment Over Objection” (assisted outpatient treatment) and reducing eligibility to only people with dangerousness or non-adherence to treatment. The study group has asked the Kids Department to get involved now because it is looking like there will be a total revision/replacement of Chapters 50 and 52.

Comments and discussion followed during which kudos were extended John McKenna for the admissions process at Rockford—very impressed with intake, very trauma-informed and patient-centered.


	     

	Standing Committee Report

         Children’s Committee


	Carol Harman states that Jennifer Ranji will be sworn in Monday as Cabinet Secretary for the Department of Children, Youth and their Families (DCYF).  That Department is working on implementing the Affordable Health Care Act and Medicaid changes.  Gov. initiative passed so the Brenford Residential Treatment Center for kids will be closing and moving to Silverlake.  Looking for alternative funding for the early intervention program which are 100% grant based and are extremely successful.

Comments and discussion followed.


	     

	        Employment Committee
	Andrea Guest met with Bob Bernstein a couple of weeks ago and he was pleasantly surprised that Delaware is exceeding the targeted employment numbers.  The Division of Vocational Rehabilitation (DVR) is concerned with the changes in the ACT Teams; not every team has employment embedded in their program. Especially in Sussex county DVI is not having the flow of referrals needed. The consultant will be back. Providers need assistance in incorporating supports to employment within the existing service structure. DVR staff is going to also focus on the clinics to make sure they have access to job services. Employment First legislation in Delaware requires that DVR offer employment assistance if a person is in a state program for disability services. A real job needs to be offered (and failed) before day services are provided. 
Discussion and comments followed.

Joshua Warweg was hired as a client level monitor for the Delaware system of care.  He started this week.
	

	        Membership Committee
	Jack Akester stated Tom Hall and Major John Evans (replacing Col. Coupe) are new members; there are still 2 vacancies.   Filling positions is not an easy process due to certain requirements such as political affiliation with the county that you live in. The Chairman indicated he would ask again if the Governor would consider eliminating the policy on political party representation.


	

	         DPC Advisory Committee
	Anne Deming stated that this committee meets every other month. At the last meeting, Franzswa Watson reported that Delaware has one of the 5 best Peer Support Program in the country.  They are moving toward Delaware certification for the peers.

Greg Valentine informed the group about the Joint Commission visit and the consideration of using the Joint Commission versus Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services for independent review. He also provided materials on organization and staff structure, and discussed performance improvement goals and progress. Staffing concerns regarding the use of leave were discussed. Ms. Deming commended Greg on his presentation and his calm manner.
	

	Old Business
	None
	

	New Business
	Anne Deming asked what was happening on Quaker Hill/W. 10th Street. The Chairman reported that the DHSS Secretary met with City Council at the request of two Council Members and some residents.  She is working on how to address concerns of neighbors about the loitering.  The Chairman said he has gone there deliberately a few times he hasn’t seen any problems. Dr. Huckshorn indicated that there are a lot of homeless people in the area and the community wrongly assumes them to be Connections clients; twenty agencies are located in that immediate area so it is, in part, a problem of perception. 
Dan Hoeftman said that he would like to have representation on the GAC from Gambling and asked how many associate memberships were available. He knows of at least two potential candidates.
	

	Public Comment
	None
	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	Anne Deming made a motion to adjourn; Carol Harman seconded.
	Meeting was adjourned.


